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Minutes of the meeting of the Sub Committee of the Confidentiality Advisory Group 

 

January 2018 

 

 

Present: 

Name Capacity  Items 

Dr Tony Calland Chair 1a, 1b, 1c, 1d 

Dr Kambiz Boomla  Member 1a, 1c, 1d 

Ms Hannah Chambers Member 1a, 1b, 21d 

Ms Diana Robbins Member 1b, 1c 

Dr Patrick Coyle Chair  1e, 1f 

Dr Harvey Marcovitch Member 1e, 1f 

Mr Marc Taylor  Member 1e, 1f 

 

Also in attendance: 

Name Position (or reason for attending) 

Miss Kathryn Murray  Senior Confidentiality Advisor, HRA 

 
1. NEW PRECEDENT SET REVIEW APPLICATIONS – RESEARCH 

 
a) 18/CAG/0004 – Transient patella dislocation and mode of early mobilisation. 

 
Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from the Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust sets out the purpose of medical 
research which aims to find out if there is an increase in the likelihood of knee cap dislocation among 
people that were bottom shufflers and/or straight to walkers compared to those that crawled. Walking 
also changes the dynamics operating between the knee cap and the trochlea. A secondary aim will be to 
find out if there is any relationship between age of onset of independent walking and knee cap 
dislocation in later life. 
 
Support is requested to allow the main applicant access to computerised medical records of MRI scans 
on the radiology reporting system in order to identify an eligible patient cohort to be invited to participate 
in the study. Confidential patient information will used to facilitate the invitation and consent process.  
 
A recommendation for class 1, 3 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described within the 
application. 
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Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 

 Patient – aged between 10 and 35 years, with record of a knee cap dislocation within the last three 
years. 

 Control – aged between 18 and 35 years, who have undergone an MRI scan of the knee in the last 
three years but without evidence of malfunction between the patella and femur articulation 
(patellofemoral dysfunction) or rupture of the anterior cruciate ligament of the knee, which can be 
related to patellofemoral dysfunction. 

 200 patients in total will be invited (100 per cohort).  
 
Eligible patients will be identified using a key word/phrase search of the radiology reporting systems. The 
following items of confidential patient information will be recorded for eligible patients for the purposes 
outlined: 
 

 Name – to send out invitation/questionnaires, 

 Full address and postcode – to send out invitation/questionnaires, 

 Date of birth – sample validation and analysis, 

 Sex – recorded for analysis. 
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice 
 
Public Interest 
 
The CAG agreed that this was a straightforward application with a strong enough medical purpose to try 
and find the cause of patellae dislocating. Members acknowledged that gaining a better understanding 
of the casual pathways could lead to benefits in the future and was within the public interest. 
 
Requirement for Support 
 
The Group acknowledged the main applicant, a Consultant Radiologist, was likely to have been involved 
in the direct care for the majority of patients within the cohort; however, support was required under the 
Regulations to support the activity as, in identifying the eligible patient cohort, the applicant would 
access the confidential patient information of all potential participants. Members recognised that seeking 
support for all participant identification activity would ensure that patient confidentiality was not breached 
and was content to recommend support for the application.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 
(4) of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
It was acknowledged that all eligible patients would be approached for consent to participate in the 
study.  
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
Members were assured the project could not proceed without processing of confidential patient 
information, as this was required to in order to approach eligible patients for consent to participate in the 
study. 
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Justification of Identifiers 
 
Applicants should justify the necessity of each identifiable data item in the context of how each is 
essential to achieve the aims, and as part of this justification consider whether less identifiable variants 
of each item would be sufficient e.g. month and year instead of full date of birth. Members were assured 
that the items of confidential patient information requested were the minimum required to enable the 
project to proceed.  
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998.  
 
The Group agreed that, when screening medical records for patient eligibility, the applicants should 
check for any previously recorded dissent against the use of data for research purposes.  
 
Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. 
 
The Group acknowledged the applicant’s plans to discuss the project with the Clinical Research 
Ambassador Group for the Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust. It was agreed that feedback from 
the engagement activity would be required before any recommendation of support could be made 
against the application. Members also requested further information around the constitution of the 
Ambassador Group, to understand whether the engagement activity was being undertaken with patient, 
members of the public or medical colleagues.   
 
It was noted that if the responses given towards the research were negative, the CAG would take this 
into account when considering whether support could be recommended for the activity, or whether 
further actions are necessary. 
 
Additional Points 
 
The CAG recognised that the project had been reviewed and received a favourable ethical opinion from 
the Leicester South REC and such, the patient information materials had been approved. In 
consideration of the documentation, Members had noted minor additional points around this 
documentation, which it was agreed would be shared with the applicant as a recommendation.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that the minimum criteria under the Regulations appeared to have been met, however, 
further information would be required and therefore advised recommending provisional support to the 
Health Research Authority, subject to satisfactory responses to the request for clarification and 
compliance with the specific and standard conditions of support as set out below.  
 
Request for Further Information 
 
1. Confirm that patient medical records will be checked for evidence of previously recorded dissent 

against the use of data for research purposes, prior to participant invitation materials being issued. 
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2. Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement Activity – further information is required to address 
the following points: 
a. Provide an overview of the composition and membership of the Clinical Research Ambassador 

Group, 
b. Provide feedback from the engagement activity which was undertaken and any feedback which 

was provided around the project and proposed use of confidential patient information without 
consent. Should the feedback be negative, the CAG will take this into account when considering 
whether support can be recommended for the activity. 

 
Recommendation: 
 
The below additional points have been included as a recommendation only and are not a requirement of 
the request for further information. 
 
1. It was recommended that participant information materials for the project are revised to address the 

following points: 
a. The documents should include a title of ‘Participant Information Sheet’ to highlight that this is not 

a communication about direct care, 
b. A paragraph should be included to explain how the patients were identified to be approached for 

the research study, 
c. The document should explain that by completing and returning the questionnaire, this confirms 

consent to participate in the study.   
 
Once received, the information will be reviewed by the Chair in the first instance and a recommendation 
and decision issued as soon as possible. At this stage it may be necessary to request further information 
or refer to the next available CAG meeting. If the response is satisfactory, the HRA will confirm approval.  
 
Specific Conditions of Support (Provisional) 
 
1. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Confirmed – 02 January 2018). 
2. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Confirmed – NHS Digital email confirmation received 23 
January 2018). 
 

b) 18/CAG/0006 – A Prospective Study of Acute Severe Poisonings In Children 

Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from Derby Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust sets out the purpose of medical research 
which will determine the incidence and identify the circumstances surrounding severe accidental 
poisoning in children under 15 years in the UK and Republic of Ireland resulting in death, or signs and 
symptoms of poisoning defined as needing significant monitoring or support. This is a prospective, 
national, surveillance cohort study, conducted in secondary care in collaboration with the British 
Paediatric Surveillance Unit (BPSU). Paediatricians within UK and Republic of Ireland will report cases 
of severe poisoning through the BPSU ‘orange card’ system over a period of 13 months as part of this 
study. The BPSU methodology is supported in principle by the CAG. 
 
Accidental poisoning is an avoidable problem and remains an important public health issue. It is well 
recognised that blanket approaches to public health campaigns are often ineffective. By identifying 
specific trends in severe poisonings, in particular including specific substances that frequently cause 
significant harm, it is hoped that these can be subsequently be targeted. 
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A recommendation for class 1, 5 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described in the 
application.  
 
Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 
All children in England and Wales aged 15 years and under with a diagnosis of acute unintentional or 
accidental poisoning over a 13 month period (proposed start March/April 2018).  
 
It is estimated that the sample will be approximately 125 children.  
 
The following items of confidential patient information will be disclosed by treating clinicians at 
individuals Trusts, for the purposes as set out below:  
 

 NHS Number – sample validation and removal of duplicate entries,  

 Hospital Number  – sample validation and removal of duplicate entries,  

 Date of birth  – sample validation and removal of duplicate entries and analysis 

 Date of death – analysis, 

 Gender – analysis,  

 Ethnicity – analysis.  
 
All identifiers, with the exception of gender and ethnicity, will be destroyed at the end of the data 
collection period, when the sample has been validated and duplicate entries removed. Date of birth and 
death will be used to calculate age at incidence and death, before being destroyed.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice 
 
Public Interest 
 
The CAG was assured that the application defined a medical purpose which was in the public interest 
and would follow a tested methodology.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 
(4) of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
The Group was assured that the requirement for complete case ascertainment for this rare circumstance 
provided a strong rationale to support why consent was not feasible for this project.  
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
Members recognised that processing of confidential patient information was required to validate the 
sample. It was acknowledged that the data would be pseudonymised prior to analysis being undertaken. 
 
Justification of Identifiers 
 
Applicants should justify the necessity of each identifiable data item in the context of how each is 
essential to achieve the aims, and as part of this justification consider whether less identifiable variants 
of each item would be sufficient e.g. month and year instead of full date of birth. Members were assured 
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that the items of confidential patient information requested were proportionate and justified for the 
proposed activity.  
 
Scope of Support 
 
The remit of the CAG extends to confidential patient information generated in England and Wales only. It 
was acknowledged that the project was intended to run across the UK and the Republic of Ireland. The 
applicant was reminded that alternative arrangements would be required for the wider nations involved 
in the project. 
 
Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. Members were content that the patient and public involvement 
activity which had been undertaken was appropriate to the project and supported the activity 
proceeding. No further issues were raised in this area.  
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998.  
 
Members agreed that the participant information sheet was generally comprehensive and clear; 
however, it was agreed that the information provided in relation to opt-out would benefit from revision to 
make this option clearer. It was agreed that a revised document would be requested to address this 
point.  
 
Security Assurance 
 
It is the policy position of the Department of Health that all approved applications seeking support under 
these Regulations must evidence satisfactory Information Governance toolkit compliance. It was noted 
that a self-assessed score for Derby Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust had been published in respect of 
version 14 (2016/17) of the toolkit; however, these self-assessments had not yet been reviewed by NHS 
Digital.  In order to complete this element, the CAG must receive confirmation of satisfactory security 
arrangements directly from NHS Digital, or via population of the ‘reviewed grade’ field on the IGT 
website. This would need to be addressed by the applicant. 
 
Research Ethics Committee Favourable Opinion 
 
It is a requirement under the Health Service (Control of Patient Information) Regulations 2002 that those 
processing confidential patient information without consent can do so once approved by the Health 
Research Authority (following advice from the CAG), and providing a favourable ethical opinion is in 
place. Confirmation of the favourable ethical opinion would be required prior to any recommendation of 
support coming into effect.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that the minimum criteria under the Regulations appeared to have been met, however, 
further information would be required and therefore advised recommending provisional support to the 
Health Research Authority, subject to satisfactory responses to the request for clarification and 
compliance with the specific and standard conditions of support as set out below.  
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Request for Further Information 
 
1. Submit a revised patient information leaflet to address the following point: 

a. The paragraph around the option to dissent (‘The NHS use medical records…’) should be 
revised to make the right of objection clearer to patients. 

 
Once received, the information will be reviewed by the Chair in the first instance and a recommendation 
and decision issued as soon as possible. At this stage it may be necessary to request further information 
or refer to the next available CAG meeting. If the response is satisfactory, the HRA will confirm approval.  
 
Specific Conditions of Support (Provisional) 
 
1. Support extends to England and Wales only. 
2. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Pending). 
3. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Pending).   
Please see security review requirement section of the HRA website: 
http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-
application-advice/ and contact Exeter.helpdesk@nhs.net with any queries. 

 

c) 18/CAG/0007 – Evaluating alternative protocols for identifying and managing patients with 

familial hypercholesterolaemia: cost-effectiveness analysis with qualitative study 

Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from the University of Nottingham sets out the purpose of medical research with a focus 
on Familial Hypercholesterolaemia, which is the most common autosomal dominant disorder with at 
least 1 in 500 individuals (0.2%) affected by the more common heterozygote form. This is a multi-centre 
mixed methods study which includes database analysis, cost-effectiveness analysis, and qualitative 
interviews. The setting is UK Primary (general practice) and Secondary Care. 
 
The study involves the extraction of routine secondary care NHS data and data from other databases of 
FH patients to inform the development of economic models for alternative protocols of FH identification 
and management. The study will compare current practice for cascade testing using differing 
criteria/thresholds, methods of testing [genetic, low density lipoprotein (LDL)], direct or indirect 
contacting of relatives, how far to test family (1st, 2nd, 3rd degree relatives etc.) and how this could be 
extended beyond specific health regions. 
 
The applicants are seeking support to allow confidential patient information to be released from the 
Simon-Broome Registry, held by University College London, to NHS Digital to facilitate linkage with HES 
data. The following information will be provided back to the applicants on a pseudonymised, patient-level 
dataset: HES admitted patient-care, HES A&E and HES outpatient information. The applicants will 
supplement this pseudonymised dataset with anonymised data extracts from the Clinical Practice 
Research Datalink (CPRD) and the National Institute of Cardiovascular Outcomes Research (NICOR), 
which are out of scope for consideration of the CAG.  
 
There is separate qualitative study which will involve interviewing patients; however, this is operated on 

a consented basis and is out of scope of the application for CAG consideration. 
 

A recommendation for class 1, 4 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described in the 
application.  

http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-application-advice/
http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-application-advice/
mailto:Exeter.helpdesk@nhs.net
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Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 
All patients, aged 18 years and over, who are listed on the Simon-Broome Registry. The sample size for 
this Simon Broome Registry-HES linkage will be the 3382 participants with the clinical diagnosis of FH 
(1650 men, 1732 women). 
 
The following items of confidential patient information will be released by UCL to NHS Digital and 
processed for the purposes detailed below: 
 

 Name – linkage,   

 NHS Number – linkage,   

 GP Registration – linkage,   

 Date of birth – linkage and converted to age for analysis,   

 Postcode (District Level) – linkage,   

 Gender – analysis,  

 Ethnicity – analysis.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice  
 
Public Interest 
 
The Group was assured that the application defined a strong medical purpose and it was acknowledged 
that, by increasing the number of patients identified with Familial Hypercholesterolaemia was within the 
public interest as it could lead to lives being saved.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 
(4) of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
The Group was assured that consent was not feasible for the project as it was likely that a percentage of 
the cohort would be deceased and contact details held for others were likely to be incorrect.   
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
Members recognised that the project had been designed in such a way that the applicants would only 
receive an anonymised dataset for analysis; however, processing of confidential patient information was 
required by NHS Digital in order to create this dataset to be used in analysis.  
 
Justification of Identifiers 
 
Applicants should justify the necessity of each identifiable data item in the context of how each is 
essential to achieve the aims, and as part of this justification consider whether less identifiable variants 
of each item would be sufficient e.g. month and year instead of full date of birth. Members were assured 
that the items of confidential patient information requested were proportionate and justified for the 
proposed activity.  
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Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. Members were content that the patient and public involvement 
activity which had been undertaken was appropriate to the project and supported the activity 
proceeding. No further issues were raised in this area.  
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998.  
 
The Group were content with the proposed wording which the applicants had prepared for inclusion on 
the HeartUK website page for the UK Simon Broome Familial Hyperlipidaemia Register of Current 
Research. The dissenting mechanism was also deemed to be satisfactory.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that the minimum criteria under the Regulations appeared to have been met and that 
there was a public interest in projects of this nature being conducted, and therefore advised 
recommending support to the Health Research Authority, subject to compliance with the specific and 
standard conditions of support as set out below.  
 
Specific Conditions of Support (Final) 

 
1. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Confirmed – 28 December 2017).   
2. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Confirmed - UCL School of Life and Medical Sciences 
show a reviewed grade of 66% satisfactory on Version 14, 2016/17. NHS Digital show a 
reviewed grade of 92% satisfactory on Version 14, 2016/17).  

 

d) 18/CAG/0008 – Sight-threatening chemical injury study in association with the British 

Ophthalmological Surveillance Unit 

Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from the Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust set out the purpose of medical 
research involving a survey of visual compromise resulting from chemical injury, using prospective case 
ascertainment through the British Ophthalmological Surveillance Unit (BOSU) monthly reporting card 
scheme. This is an active surveillance system involving all UK consultant ophthalmologists. 
 
The primary aim of this study is to ascertain the incidence of sight-threatening ocular chemical injury in 
the UK. This is to include demographic details of patients and details of causative chemical and 
mechanism of injury. The secondary aims of this study are to assess the best corrected visual acuity at 
presentation and 6 months, and the surgical interventions required. 
 
This is an epidemiological study using only information available from the patient case notes. 
Ophthalmologists will indicate that they have seen a new case through the BOSU. The BOSU collects no 
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patient identifying information but will notify the study team of all new cases, who will contact the 
reporting ophthalmologist directly for completion of a questionnaire.  
 
A recommendation for class 2, 5 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described within the 
application.  
 
Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 
All patients (aged up to 150 years) within England and Wales, with a diagnosis of sight-threatening 
chemical injuries. It is estimated that there will be approximately 100 reported incidences within the 12 
month study period.  
 
The following items of confidential patient information will be provided by the treating clinicians at 
individual Trusts to the applicants for the purposes as set out below: 
 

 Hospital Number – sample validation to remove duplicate entries, 

 Date of birth – MM/YY format only for sample validation to remove duplicates and analysis – 
calculated to age at incident, 

 Postcode – district level – geographical analysis, 

 Gender – analysis, 

 Ethnicity – analysis. 
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice 
 
Public Interest 
 
The CAG was assured that the application defined a medical purpose in ascertaining accurately how 
many patients lose sight due to chemical injury. It was acknowledged that this was a current issue within 
the public interest.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 
(4) of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
Members were assured that consent was not feasible for the proposal as it was acknowledged that 
additional contact would be required with the patient solely to facilitate consent to the use of data, which 
may impact on the quality of the results, due to impacting case ascertainment if patients were not 
contacted and/or declined consent. 
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
The Group acknowledged that analysis would be undertaken on an anonymised dataset; however, 
processing of confidential patient information was required to validate the patient sample.  
 
Justification of Identifiers 
 
Applicants should justify the necessity of each identifiable data item in the context of how each is 
essential to achieve the aims, and as part of this justification consider whether less identifiable variants 
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of each item would be sufficient e.g. month and year instead of full date of birth. Members were assured 
that the items of confidential patient information requested were proportionate and justified for the 
proposed activity.  
 
Scope of Support 
 
The remit of the CAG extends to confidential patient information generated in England and Wales only. It 
was acknowledged that the project was intended to run across the UK and the Republic of Ireland. The 
applicant was reminded that alternative arrangements would be required for the wider nations involved 
in the project. 
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998.  
 
Members agreed that sight of the patient notification materials for the project would be required before a 
final recommendation of support can be extended to the study.  
 
Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. The Group acknowledged the references to the historic patient 
and public involvement and engagement work which had been undertaken around the BOSU 
methodology. The applicant had advised that contact would be made with BOSU around further plans in 
this area and Members agreed that the outcome of this correspondence would be required for 
consideration.  
 
Security Assurance 
 
It is the policy position of the Department of Health that all approved applications seeking support under 
these Regulations must evidence satisfactory Information Governance toolkit compliance. It was noted 
that a self-assessed score for Buckinghamshire Healthcare Trust had been published in respect of 
version 14 (2016/17) of the toolkit; however, these self-assessments had not yet been reviewed by NHS 
Digital.  In order to complete this element, the CAG must receive confirmation of satisfactory security 
arrangements directly from NHS Digital, or via population of the ‘reviewed grade’ field on the IGT 
website. This would need to be addressed by the applicant. 
 
Research Ethics Committee Favourable Opinion 
 
It is a requirement under the Health Service (Control of Patient Information) Regulations 2002 that those 
processing confidential patient information without consent can do so once approved by the Health 
Research Authority (following advice from the CAG), and providing a favourable ethical opinion is in 
place. Evidence of the favourable ethical opinion for the project would be required prior to any 
recommendation of support coming into effect.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that the minimum criteria under the Regulations appeared to have been met, however, 
further information would be required and therefore advised recommending provisional support to the 
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Health Research Authority, subject to satisfactory responses to the request for clarification and 
compliance with the specific and standard conditions of support as set out below.  
 
In order to complete the processing of this application, please respond back to the following request for 
further information within one month:  
 
Request for Further Information 
 
1. Provide copies of the patient information materials for the project for consideration. 
2. Provider further information around patient and public involvement and engagement plans 

following correspondence with BOSU, for consideration by the CAG. 
 
Once received, the information will be reviewed by a sub-committee of members in the first instance and 
a recommendation and decision issued as soon as possible. At this stage it may be necessary to 
request further information or refer to the next available CAG meeting. If the response is satisfactory, the 
HRA will confirm approval.  
 
Specific Conditions of Support (Provisional)  
 
1. Support extends to England and Wales only.  
2. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Pending).  
3. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Pending). 
Please see security review requirement section of the HRA website: 
http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-
application-advice/ and contact Exeter.helpdesk@nhs.net with any queries. 
 

 

e) 18/CAG/0010 – Prevention of Fall Injury Trial 

Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from the University of Warwick set out the purpose of medical research to undertake 
follow-up of patients recruited to the PreFIT (Prevention of Fall Injury Trial) trial, which was 
commissioned in 2010. The purpose of the trial was to estimate the cost and value of population-based 
screening, the effects of different types of interventions, the ability of clinicians to deliver these types of 
interventions at scale and the willingness of older people to engage with the interventions. The intention 
was to provide an evidence-base to inform decisions about investment into interventions to prevent trip 
and fall injuries. Public Health England, NHS England and the NIHR are awaiting the outcomes from the 
trial. 
 
The trial was fully consented and recruited 9,821 aged between 70 and 101 years of age. The primary 
outcome for the trial was fracture, ascertained through HES data and participant self-report. All 
participants provided consent to for follow up and access to their medical records; however, explicit 
consent was not taken for ONS mortality data. The applicants had previously received HES data from 
NHS Digital; however, upon submission of a renewal of this data linkage, which included an amendment 
to extend the linkage to ONS mortality data, the IGARD Group was unable to approve the request for 
data linkage. It was cited that the original consent which was taken extended to a three year duration 
only and had not explicitly stated that linkage with ONS mortality information would be undertaken.  
 
A recommendation for class 4 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described in the 
application.  

http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-application-advice/
http://www.hra.nhs.uk/resources/confidentiality-advisory-group/confidentiality-advisory-group-cag-application-advice/
mailto:Exeter.helpdesk@nhs.net
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Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 

 All patients who provided informed consent to participate in the PreFIT trial. 
 
The following items of confidential patient information are required for the purposes as described: 
 

 NHS Number – linkage, 

 Date of birth – linkage, 

 Postcode – linkage, 

 Date of death – analysis, 

 Cause of death – analysis.  
 
Support is requested to allow the disclosure of confidential patient information from the University of 
Warwick to NHS Digital, to enable linkage with HES and ONS mortality datasets, which will be returned 
to the applicants for analysis. 
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice 
 
Public Interest 
 
The CAG was assured that the application defined a medical purpose through medical research which 
was within the public interest as it would enable the final analysis of the historic trial to undertaken.  
 
Scope of Support 
 
The applicants clarified in correspondence that the initial consent which had been undertaken for the trial 
was not explicit around the requirement for linkage with ONS mortality information. It was explained that 
an additional round of follow-up had been undertaken in 2017, in relation to a separate longer-term follow 
study. The CAG considered the participant information materials and consent form in relation to this 
additional follow-up study and it was noted that these documents included information and explicit 
consent for linkage of patient data with HES and ONS.   
 
Further queries were raised with the applicants around this additional follow-up consent to ascertain how 
widely these materials were circulated within the original patient cohort. Confirmation was received that 
follow-up consenting information was circulated to 7,500 patients within the original cohort, of which 
4,632 patients responded. The information was not sent to 2,322 patients within the original cohort for 
whom the current status was not known. 
 
Members received the response and considered the implications of this in relation to the scope of 
support which could be recommended under the Regulations. The CAG had established a position, in 
conjunction with the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO), in relation to managing non-response to 
requests for consent which stated that a recommendation of support under the Regulations could not be 
extended to enable access or processing of confidential patient information when the individual has been 
asked for explicit consent to cover the data processing and has not responded to that request.  
 
In light of this, the Sub-Committee agreed that support under the Regulations could only be extended to 
the sub-cohort of patients (2,322 patients) who were not sent to follow-up consenting materials which 
explicitly listed consent for linkage with HES and ONS datasets. Of those patients who were sent the 
follow-up consenting information, it was understood that the linkage would proceed on the basis of 
informed consent for the 4,632 patients who had responded to this request. It was acknowledged that the 
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2,686 patients who had not responded to the request for explicit consent for linkage with  the ONS and 
HES datasets could not be followed up.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 (4) 
of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
The Sub-Committee was assured that further consent was not feasible for the project due to the historic 
nature of the sample and the potential for some patients to be deceased, due to demographics of the 
cohort which was recruited to the historic trial. It was recognised that the recent attempt to follow-up up 
the cohort had achieved limited follow-up, with provided further evidence to support the claim.  
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
It was acknowledged that the required data linkage could not be achieved without processing of 
confidential patient information.  
 
Justification of Identifiers 
 
Applicants should justify the necessity of each identifiable data item in the context of how each is 
essential to achieve the aims, and as part of this justification consider whether less identifiable variants 
of each item would be sufficient e.g. month and year instead of full date of birth. The CAG was assured 
that items of confidential patient information were appropriate to the data linkage proposed and justified 
to achieve the analysis for the study. 
 
Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. The applicants had provided an overview of the patient and 
public involvement and engagement activity which had been undertake as part of the overarching 
project. Members were assured that this proportionate and appropriate to the proposal and no further 
issues were raised in this area.  
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998. 
 
The applicants had provided a link to information on the University of Warwick website, which included 
study-specific information, including an overview of the proposed linkage with the HES and ONS 
datasets held by NHS Digital. The information offered an objection mechanism. The Sub-Committee 
considered the information to suitable for the trial undertakings and no further issues were raised in this 
area.  
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Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that the minimum criteria under the Regulations appeared to have been met and that 
there was a public interest in projects of this nature being conducted, and therefore advised 
recommending support to the Health Research Authority, subject to compliance with the specific and 
standard conditions of support as set out below. 
 
Specific Conditions of Support 
 
1. Support is extended to the linkage with HES and ONS data for the sub-cohort of 2,322 patients who 

were not sent supplementary consenting information in relation to the follow-up study only.  
2. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Confirmed). 
3. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Confirmed – University of Warwick shows a reviewed 
grade of 97% satisfactory on Version 14, 2016/17). 

 

f) 18/CAG/0012 – Collaboration in Intellectual Learning Difficulties Services 

Context 
 
Purpose of Application 
 
This application from the University of Plymouth sets out the purpose of medical research focusing on 
how the multi-disciplinary teams involved in the provision of specialised care and support to adults with 
intellectual learning difficulties (I(L)D) work collaboratively in the provision of this care.  
 
In order to understand how I(L)D services are set up to support collaborative working, the applicant 
undertake an observation of three different adult I(L)D community teams for one week each. This will 
provide an understanding of how the services are set up to support collaboration, together with an 
understanding of what collaboration between professionals in these services looks like. Alongside, 
interviews will be held with three professionals with a range of roles from each team to understand how 
professionals themselves understand collaboration in these services. The applicant will also record and 
examine interactions between professionals in multidisciplinary already occurring meetings. These 
meetings are one area for which there is an expectation that collaboration occurs, for example to enable 
care planning for service users. 
 
The focus of the project is on the medical professionals delivering care to patients, not the patients; 
however, it is acknowledged by the applicant that in shadowing the care professionals and examining 
the multi-disciplinary meetings, patient confidence may be in directly breached.  
 
A recommendation for class 1 and 6 support was requested to cover activities as described in the 
application. 
 
Confidential Patient Information Requested 
 
Cohort 
 
The applicant will be observing health care professionals who provide care and support to adults living 
with an intellectual learning difficulty within England.  
 
The applicant is not seeking access to any confidential patient information; however, it has been 
identified that this may be disclosed incidentally during the course of the observations with staff.  
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Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice 
 
Public Interest 
 
The CAG was assured that the application described a clear medical purpose through medical research. 
Members were unclear from the detail provided within the application what the intended patient benefit 
would be from the study outcomes. It was agreed that further information would be requested from the 
applicants to ensure that a public interest in the activity proceeding was established.  
 
Practicable Alternatives 
 
Members considered whether a practicable alternative to the disclosure of patient identifiable data 
without consent existed, taking into account the cost and technology available in line with Section 251 
(4) of the NHS Act 2006. 
 
• Feasibility of consent 
 
Members acknowledged that for the applicant, the staff members were the focus of the research project 
and would provide formal consent to their involvement. The Sub-Committee was assured by the 
rationale provided by the applicant that consent could not be taken from the patients as there was no 
way to predict in advance which patients would be involved in the work of the staff participants, in order 
to seek consent.  
 
• Use of anonymised/pseudonymised data 
 
It was acknowledged that the applicant did not require any confidential patient information in order to 
undertake the project analysis and recordings would be anonymised at the soonest point post-recording. 
Members were unclear from the information within the application what patient identifiers were likely to 
be revealed during the MDT sessions and what steps were being made to minimise this disclosure. It 
was agreed that further information would be sought from the applicant around this point.  
 
The Sub-Committee recognised that the applicants focus was the staff members involved in patient 
care; however, it was agreed assurance was required from the applicant that no patient data, even in an 
anonymised format, would be used in analysis.  
 
Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement 
 
Meaningful engagement with patients, service users and the public is considered to be an important 
factor for the CAG in terms of contributing to public interest considerations as to whether an 
unconsented activity should go ahead. 
 
The applicants had undertaken engagement activity with a consultative carer and service user group 
who consult the Clinical Psychology research team at Plymouth University. It was also confirmed that 
the further engagement activity had been undertaken with two mothers of children within autism. The 
Sub-Committee was assured the activity which has been undertaken was appropriate and proportionate 
to the proposed study and no further issues were raised in this area.  
 
Patient Notification and Dissent 
 
It is a general principle of the CAG, when recommending support, for reasonable measures to be taken 
to inform the relevant population of the activity and to provide a right and mechanism to respect 
objection, where appropriate.  This is known as patient notification. This is separate to the local 
obligation to comply with the principles of the Data Protection Act 1998.  
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The applicant had confirmed that, as the focus for the project was the staff members delivering patient 
care, there was no intended strategy to inform patients of the research. It was explained that the 
research project focussed on the allocation meetings which these staff members held, which were 
generally concerned with new referrals to the service. As such, there would be no way to inform the 
patients in advance as the meeting may be the patient’s case is considered. It was further recognised 
that the staff teams, as community-based would generally visit service users in their own homes and as 
such, had no base at which to display information materials. Members were assured by the rationale 
provided that the operation of a patient notification system was not feasible in this instance.  
 
Confidentiality Advisory Group Advice Conclusion 
 
The CAG agreed that they were supportive in principle, however further information would be required 
prior to confirming that the minimum criteria under the Regulations had been met and therefore advised 
recommending provisional support to the Health Research Authority, subject to satisfactory responses to 
the request for clarification and compliance with the specific and standard conditions of support as set 
out below.  
 
Request for Further Information 
 
1. Provide further information around the intended benefits for patients and the wider public from the 

study, in order to establish a public interest in the activity proceeding.  
2. Provide further information around which patient identifiers were likely to be revealed during the MDT 

sessions, and what steps (if any) are being made to minimise this disclosure. 
3. Provide confirmation that no patient data, even in an anonymised form, will be used in analysis. 
 
Once received, the information will be reviewed by a sub-committee of members in the first instance and 
a recommendation and decision issued as soon as possible. At this stage it may be necessary to 
request further information or refer to the next available CAG meeting. If the response is satisfactory, the 
HRA will confirm approval.  
 
Specific Conditions of Support (Provisional) 

 
1. Favourable opinion from a Research Ethics Committee. (Confirmed – 30/11/2017). 
2. Confirmation from the IGT Team at NHS Digital of suitable security arrangements via Information 

Governance Toolkit (IGT) submission. (Confirmed - Devon Partnership Trust shows a self-
assessed grade of 77% satisfactory on Version 14, 2016/17 – email confirmation received 
23/01/18 from NHS Digital as satisfactory).  

 
 

 
 

 


